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TAKE

YOUR NEXT SERVICE VISIT
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AUBURN SPECIAL TOWN MEETING
The Auburn Select Board has voted to sched-

ule the fall special town meeting for Wednes-
day November13 at 6 p.m. at the Auburn 

High School Auditorium, with a backup date 
of Thursday, November 14 at 6 p.m. 

Auburn Town Clerk, 
Ginger Buteau, 
Comments on Voting 
Days and Times
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

“One thing I remember 
about the importance of 
voting was when I was 

younger. I realized that if you 
wanted things to change then 
voting was the way to do it,” said 
Ginger Buteau, Auburn Town 
Clerk.  If you can’t make it to the 
polls on Tuesday, November 5, you 
can take advantage of early voting 
two weeks ahead of time at the Au-
burn Town Hall. This year’s early 
voting began on Saturday, October 
19, and ends on Saturday, Novem-
ber 2.  Voting hours are Saturday 
from 9 a.m. – 3 p.m.; Monday from 
8 a.m. – 7 p.m.; Tuesday through 
Thursday from 8 a.m. – 4 p.m. and 
Friday from 8 a.m. – 1 p.m.  Voting 
will take place on the 2nd floor of 
Town Hall located at 104 Central 
Street. Voting on Tuesday, Novem-
ber 5, will be held at the Auburn 

High School gymnasium located 
at 99 Auburn Street. Hours are 7 
a.m. – 8 p.m. 

On Election Day, November 5, 
all mailed in voting ballots will be 
removed from the town vault and 
counted. There will be 15 election 
workers on staff over 3 days to 
receive ballots to be alphabetized. 
There were 3,500 mailed bal-
lots. Additionally, there will be 45 
election workers on November 5, 
keeping the voting process running 
smoothly. 

“In the 2020 Presidential elec-
tion, we had an 86% turnout rate 
but I expect this election to be a 
larger turnout,” said Town Clerk 
Buteau, “we just ask that all voters 
to please be patient as our election 
workers are working hard to ensure 
that all is fairly done and all actions 
are implemented according to state 
and Federal laws.”  Questions can 
be directed to the Town Clerk’s of-
fice by phoning (508) 832-7700.

Voting – Yes, Your Vote 
DOES Count 
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

Your vote matters, yes it most 
certainly does.  If you think 
that your vote doesn’t mat-

ter, just review two of the closest 
presidential elections in recent 
history. The first was in 2000 
when Al Gore narrowly lost the 
Electoral College vote to George 
W. Bush. According to National 
Geographic’s website, the elec-
tion came down to a recount 
in Florida, where Bush had 
won the popular vote 
by such a small margin 
that it triggered an 
automatic recount and 
a Supreme Court case 
(Bush v. Gore). In the 
end, Bush won Florida 
by 0.009 percent of the 
votes cast in the state, 
or 537 votes. Had 600 
more pro-Gore voters gone 
to the polls in Florida that 
November, there may have been 
an entirely different president 
from 2000–2008. More recently, 
Donald Trump defeated Hillary 
Clinton in 2016 by securing a 
close Electoral College win. Al-
though the election did not come 
down to a handful of votes in one 
state, Trump’s votes in the Elec-
toral College decided a tight race. 
Clinton had won the national 
popular vote by nearly three mil-
lion votes, but the concentration 
of Trump voters in key districts 
in swing states like Wisconsin, 
Pennsylvania, and Michigan 
helped seal enough electoral 

votes to win the presidency. With 
a few states having more Elector-
al College votes than others, our 
country’s Presidential candidates 
now seem to solely concentrate 
on those states like Pennsylvania, 
Georgia, and Arizona.

Let’s take a look at the Elec-
toral College. When you vote for 

a Presidential candidate, you’re 
really voting for the candidate’s 
preferred electors. You’re telling 
your state which candidate you 
want your state to vote for at the 
meeting of electors. The states 
use their popular vote to ap-
point their electors. Of historical 
importance, our Constitution’s 
14th Amendment provides that 
officials who have engaged in 
insurrection or rebellion against 
the United States are disqualified 

from serving as electors.
There are 538 electors in the 

Electoral College. A majority of 
270 electoral votes is required 
to elect the President. Each state 
has the same number of electors 
as it has members in Congress: 
two senators and one for each 
member of the House of Repre-
sentatives. With gerrymandering 
being frequently cited as deeply 
undemocratic, it is a way of 
one political party redistricting 

certain areas of a state to gain 
more votes and therefore 

prompting more visits from 
each candidate to gain 
those important Electoral 
College votes. 

Massachusetts has 11 
Electors and Connecticut 
has 7 Electors. 

Most American citi-
zens over the age of 18 are 

entitled to vote in federal 
and state elections, but voting 

was not always a default right 
for all Americans. The United 
States Constitution, as originally 
written, did not define specifi-
cally who could or could not 
vote—but it did establish how the 
new country would vote.

Article 1 of the Constitution 
determined that members of the 
Senate and House of Represen-
tatives would both be elected 
directly by popular vote. The 
president, however, would be 
elected not by direct vote, but 
rather by the Electoral College. 
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Affordable Housing Opportunity
1 Ridge Rd., Auburn, MA 01501

Brand New Construction of one-, two-, 
and three-bedroom apartments featuring 
modern appliances, washer and dryer in 

unit, and walk-in closets.

Program description: 324 Apartments 
w/82 Affordable Units

Resident income for affordable units are 
restricted to 80% of the area median income. 

Non-Smoking community

*Rent may be adjusted based on annual income limits provided by HUD.
**Minimum Income Requirement does not apply to households receiving 
housing assistance such as Section 8 or MRVP.

Eligibility Requirements: 
•Must meet all income and background eligibility requirements 
under the Tenant Selection Plan approved by EOHLC. 
•Minimum 1 person per BR

If interested, please contact our 
office at 774-220-6334 or at 

topograph@wingatecompanies.com

Maximum Income per Person/People Household Size

1 person 2 people 3 people 4 people 5 people 6 people

Full Service
Tree Removal Company
FAST FREE ESTIMATESFAST FREE ESTIMATES
Expert Hand Climbing Crews

Removals • Pruning
Stump Grinding • Cabling
Fully Insured • Workman’s Comp

508-366-7693 •• sales@templemantree.com
templemantree.com

Serving the Community since 1980

CONTACT US TODAY!CONTACT US TODAY!

• FREE ESTIMATES
• GENERAL CARPENTRY
• DRY WALL REPAIR
• RENOVATIONS

MA# 155844   INSURED
CALL (508) 904-9728  DUDLEY, MA

ALL TYPES OF REPAIRS  • IN & OUT
NO JOB IS TOO SMALLNO JOB IS TOO SMALL

Fred D. Giovaninni
HANDYMAN SERVICE

• ITEMS ASSEMBLED
• INTERIOR PAINTING
• ETCETERA....

The Electoral College assigns a 
number of representative votes 
per state, typically based on the 
state’s population. This indi-
rect election method was seen as 
a balance between the popular 
vote and using a state’s repre-
sentatives in Congress to elect a 
president.

Because the Constitution did 
not specifically say who could vote, 
this question was largely left to 
the states into the 1800s. In most 
cases, landowning white men 
were eligible to vote, while white 
women, black people, and other 
disadvantaged groups of the time 
were excluded from voting (known 
as disenfranchisement). While 
no longer explicitly excluded, 
voter suppression is a problem in 

many parts of the country. Some 
politicians try to win reelection by 
making it harder for certain popu-
lations and demographics to vote. 
These politicians may use strategies 
such as reducing polling locations 
in predominantly African Ameri-
can or Latino neighborhoods, or 
only having polling stations open 
during business hours, when many 
disenfranchised populations are 
working and unable to take time 
off.

It was not until the 15th 
Amendment was passed in 1869 
that black men were allowed to 
vote. But even so, many would-
be voters faced artificial hurdles 
like poll taxes, literacy tests, and 
other measures meant to discour-
age them from exercising their 
voting right. This would continue 
until the 24th Amendment in 
1964, which eliminated the poll 
tax, and the Voting Rights Act 
of 1965, which ended Jim Crow 
laws. (Jim Crow laws were a set of 
state and local laws that enforced 
racial segregation in the United 
States from the 1880s to the 

1960s.) Women were denied the 
right to vote until 1920, when the 
strong efforts of the women’s suf-
frage movement resulted in the 
19th Amendment.

With these amendments re-
moving the previous barriers to 
voting (particularly sex and race), 
theoretically all American citi-
zens over the age of 21 could 
vote by the mid-1960s. Later, in 
1971, the American voting age 
was lowered to 18, building on 
the idea that if a person was old 
enough to serve their country in 
the military, they should be al-
lowed to vote.

After the constitutional 
amendments and legislation like 
the Voting Rights Act of 1965, the 
struggle for widespread voting 
rights evolved from the Found-
ing Fathers’ era to the late 20th 
century.

Why Your Vote Matters 
On Tuesday, November 5, pay 
attention to the swing states 
of Pennsylvania (19 Electors), 
Georgia (16), Wisconsin (10), 
Michigan, and Arizona (11). 

Their Electoral College votes will 
really matter. 

Your vote may not directly 
elect the president, but if your 
vote joins enough others in your 
voting district or county, your 
vote undoubtedly matters when 
it comes to electoral results. Most 
states have a “winner take all” 
system where the popular vote 
winner gets the state’s electoral 
votes. There are also local and 
state elections to consider. While 
presidential or other national 
elections usually get a significant 
voter turnout, local elections 
are typically decided by a much 
smaller group of voters.

A Portland State University 
study found that fewer than 15 
percent of eligible voters were 
turning out to vote for local 
offices. Low turnout means 
that important local issues are 
determined by a limited group of 
voters, making a single vote even 
more statistically meaningful.

If you don’t vote, you really 
can’t complain about the out-
come, can you?

Rob Pelczarski, 
Principal of Oxford’s A.M. 

Chaffee School,  shared 
these photos of the perfect 

day at the Kindergarten 
Pumpkin Hunt.
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To learn more 
visit msic.website/TRIM  
or email TRIM@msic.org

Introducing

Get a great  
30-year fixed-rate 
MORTGAGE  
NOW, and if rates 
drop, JUST TRIM™ 
IT LATER...

with 
NO FEE!
msic.website/TRIM-it 
TRIM@msic.org

MAIN FONT: TRAJAN
SUB FONT: MYRIAD

MAIN FONT: TRAJAN
SUB FONT: MYRIAD

Participating credit unions 
are NMLS Approved Lenders 
and Equal Housing Lenders

HEARING AIDS
We help you bring your hearing back to life

Jim & Ralph - CT Licensed and 
Board Certified Hearing 
Instruments Specialists

Call today to schedule 
your Hearing Evaluation
and FREE Better Hearing 

Test Drive.

HEARING CARE CENTERS
800-835-2001 • PUTNAM, CT

www.amplisound.com

Let us check your Medicare supplement 
for hearing aid coverage. We are a provider 

for most major insurance companies.

Exterior plans for the proposed Auburn Fire Station at 10 Prospect Street.

Auburn Fire Station Building Committee
Conceptual drawings for a new 

fire station were presented 
to the Fire Station Building 

Committee at their October 15 
meeting. Town meeting members 
agreed at a January 2024 town 
meeting to purchase the site of 
the former Chuck’s Steak house 

at 10 Prospect Street. The $4.05 
million deal was completed in 
April.

Matthew Salad, project man-
ager from Tecton Architects 
made the presentation with as-
sistance from Fire Chief Stephen 
Coleman.

Salad has been with the project 
since its inception in 2018, Cole-
man said, when ideas were first 
considered for a public safety 

building complex.
Salad addressed the proposed 

building’s site plan, floor plan 
and two options for exterior 
renderings.

The siting of the two story 
building located between Pros-
pect Street and Route 20 al-

lowed almost 100 parking spaces 
between the fire station and the 
Veterans Memorial.  The spaces 
are located in both the rear of 
the building for employees with 
about 20 spaces in the front for 
the public.

There is a large green space 
to the side of the plan, Salad 
explained. The thinking is that 
there could be a police station or 
some other municipal use there 

in the future.
“We’re trying to keep the site as 

compact off the back of Prospect 
Street as we can,” he said.

The travel lane around the 
building is 24 foot wide travel 
lane so it could accommodate 
two-way traffic, but with its 

curling trajectory around the 
building, it is likely be utilized as 
a one-way roadway. 
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Auburn Voting Information for the Nov. 5 Election
The last day to register to vote 

in the Nov. 5 state election is Sat-
urday, Oct. 26 from 9 a.m. – 5 p.m. 
in the Town Clerk’s office. 

The polls will be open for voting 
from 7 a.m. – 8 p.m. on election 
day, Nov. 5. Precincts 1 through 5 
all vote at the Auburn High School 
gym, 99 Auburn Street, Auburn.

Early in-person voting will take 
place at the Town Hall, second 
floor, 104 Central Street, Auburn 
during the following hours:

Please note: this edition of Yan-
keeXpress North is being mailed on 
October 25. We have included only 
the in-person early voting days after 
that date.

You do not need to make an 
appointment or apply early to vote 
in person. Simply go to the early 
voting location and vote like you do 
on election day. After you vote, seal 
your ballot in the ballot envelope 
and return it to an election official. 
After your vote is accepted, you can-
not take it back or vote again.

SATURDAY, OCT. 26;   9 A.M. – 3 P.M. 
MONDAY, OCT. 28;  8 A.M. – 7 P.M.
TUESDAY, OCT. 29 ;  8 A.M. – 4 P.M.
WEDNESDAY, OCT. 30;  8 A.M. – 4 P.M.
THURSDAY, OCT. 31;  8 A.M. – 4 P.M.
FRIDAY, NOV. 1;  8 A.M. – 1 P.M. 

Additional information can be 

found by calling the Town Clerk’s 
office at 508-832-7701 or online at 
www.auburnma.gov/256/Voting-
Elections.

The last day to turn in a vote 
by mail (absentee ballot) request 
is 5 p.m. on Tuesday, Oct. 29. 
Absentee ballots must be returned 
by mail or in person.

AP Mandella LandscapingAP Mandella Landscaping

Call Anthony @ 508-340-1640  • Auburn, MA

Small
Backhoe
Services

Free 
Estimates
Fully 
Insured

STUMP GRINDINGSTUMP GRINDING
Chip Removal • LOAM & SEEDChip Removal • LOAM & SEED

We do NOTNOT  add biofuel to our product


5¢ OFF
PER GALLON 

OF OIL
OF 175 GALLONS OR MORE

Must present coupon.
Offer cannot be combined.

•24 Hour Emergency Service
•Automatic Delivery
•Fuel Assistance Accepted
•Burner Service

OFFICE LOCATION: 34 NEWMAN AVE., SOUTHBRIDGE

DELIVERY AREAS
MASSACHUSETTS: Auburn, Brimfield, Brookfield, Charlton, 

Cherry Valley, Dudley, East Brookfield, Fiskdale, Holland, Leicester, North 
Brookfield, North Oxford, Millbury, Oxford, Rochdale, Spencer, Southbridge, 

Sturbridge, Sutton & Webster.
CONNECTICUT: N. Grosvenordale, Quinebaug, Thompson & Woodstock.

Monday-Friday 7:30am-5pm Saturday 9:30am-2pm

•Licensed in House Technicians
   (NO subcontracting)
•Oil Tank Installations
   (Free Estimates)

Oxford Voting for the Nov. 5 Presidential/State Election 
Where to vote:
Precinct 1 and Precinct 4 are 

both located at the Chaffee School, 
9 Clover Street, in the gym. Voters 
should park in the Locust Street 
parking area and must eanter 
through the doors on Locust Street, 
not the front doors.

Precinct 2, Precinct 3 and 
Sub-Precinct 4A are located at the 
Middle School, 497 Main Street, in 
the gym. Voters should park on the 
northerly side of the building and 

enter through the doors near the 
gym, not the front doors.

The last day to register to vote in 
the Nov. 5 state election is Satur-
day, Oct. 26 , 7 a.m. – 8 p.m.

Early in-person voting will take 
place at the Oxford Senior Center, 
323 Main Street, Oxford.

Please note: this edition of Yan-
keeXpress North is being mailed 
on October 25. We have included 
only the in-person early voting 
days after that date. You do not 

need to make an appointment or 
apply early to vote in person. Sim-
ply go to the early voting location 
and vote like you do on election 
day. After you vote, seal your ballot 
in the ballot envelope and return 
it to an election official. After your 
vote is accepted, you cannot take it 
back or vote again.

SATURDAY, OCT. 26;  10 A.M. – 4 P.M.
MONDAY, OCT. 28;  9 A.M. – 5 P.M.

TUESDAY, OCT 29;  9 A.M. – 5 P.M.
WEDNESDAY, OCT. 30;  9 A.M. – 7 P.M.
THURSDAY, OCT. 31;  9 A.M. – 5 P.M.
FRIDAY, NOV. 1;  9 A.M. – 12:30 P.M.

Voting by Mail
Your vote by mail (absentee 

ballot) application must reach the 
Town Clerk’s office by Oct. 29. A 
postmark is not sufficient to meet 
the deadline. Once your ballot has 
been returned and accepted, you 

cannot take it back or vote again.
The 24/7 Secure Ballot Drop Box 

is located at the rear of the Oxford 
Memorial Hall, at the top of the 
handicap ramp, located at 325 
Main Street Oxford. Your vote by 
mail application must be post-
marked by Nov. 5 and received no 
later than Nov. 8. The Post Office 
recommends you mail your ballot 
at least one week before Election 
Day.

Finding a Snowplower – It’s Rough These Days
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

I should’ve known better than to 
choose the snowplowing compa-
ny that I ended up with for my 

home’s snowplowing and shoveling 
last year. I had seen their Facebook 
ad for landscaping and construc-
tion which was the original reason 
I had reached out to them back in 
September 2023. I needed a quote 
for reconstruction of my large 
stonewall that was showing signs of 
giving way.

They seemed like a nice husband 
and wife team. Their website 
showed them in action doing their 

landscaping designs complete 
with several photos. Looked nice. 
When they arrived to my home, 
we exchanged pleasantries and 
proceeded to review the wall in 
question. The husband advised 
me that the wall would have to be 
extended at its base and would, 
therefore, be built on part of my 
neighbor’s property. Of course, I 
realized immediately that this was 
a really bad suggestion. Legally and 
otherwise. Then, when he gave me 
the pricing, my head almost blew 
off. I told them I’d think about it.  

We then went on to examining 
my driveway and sidewalks for 
a snowplowing/shoveling quote. 

When I asked if there might be a 
senior citizen discount, I was im-
mediately told “no.”  The husband 
stated “our snowplowing price is a 
really good price and, as a matter-
of-fact, we might just guaran-
tee the price contingent upon 
the stonewall construction.”  
Alarms went off in my head 
that told me this was all a big, 
bad idea but I told them that 
I would be in touch in a few 
weeks. It was September, after 
all, and I was hoping I would/
could find more reasonable 
pricing.  As it turned out, I ex-
hausted all my other contacts 
without success so I ended up 
telling the landscaping team 
that I would hire them to do 
my snow clearing.

Then came our first real 
snow of the season in early 
January. They made an initial swipe 
of my driveway and quick shovel 
of my sidewalks which were soon 
re-covered by a fresh blanket of 
snow as it continued to snow all 
day. The next morning, still no sign 
of a re-plow. Thank goodness my 
vehicle has four-wheel drive or I 

probably wouldn’t have made it 
out of my sloped driveway to get 
to work. When I texted the plow-
ers to ask if they were returning 
to re-plow, I was advised that two 

of their three plowing trucks had 
broken down but they’d show up 
to do another plowing as soon as 
they could. I thought Who really 
cares at this point since I might as 
well beg someone else to clear my 
property and pay even more for 
their services. I also thought that 

if two of their plows had broken 
down, did that mean they never 
properly prepared their equipment 
or checked their vehicles before the 
snow came?  That sounded about 

right. The next day I received 
their email bill for $340 and 
choked. They were charging 
me commercial rates. What a 
shock. Needless to say, after 
we reviewed their billing for 
a pricing adjustment, I paid 
the bill immediately and we 
parted company—forever.

Suddenly on Facebook I 
noticed many ads for snow-
plowers/shovelers. Apparently, 
the recent snow brought them 
out of their reverie. I inter-
viewed and picked a young 
man who gave me a good 
price and seemed to know his 
business. He did an excellent 

job for us after the next snowfall. 
You know, whenever discussing 
choices and options with friends 
and relatives, my frequent com-
ment is “always go with your gut 
feeling.” I should’ve taken my own 
advice even though there were no 
other options. I guess everyone’s 
gotten out of the snow removal 
business now that our winters 
aren’t that snowy anymore. If you 
know of any snow plowing and 
shoveling specialists let me know 
(my email is listed at the top of 
this article) or, better yet, take an 
ad or two out with our paper’s two 
editions that reach every home in 
Auburn, Charlton, Dudley, Oxford, 
and Webster. If you bring on just 
one new customer, this will surely 
cover the cost of your ad.
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Experienced Adult Day Health Program 
serving your community since 1985

Family Owned and Operated 

10 Cudworth Road •  Webster, MA 01570
508-949-3598 

 www.accorddaycenter.com

Proven and reliable partner in assisting 
families with their individual situations
Offering Skilled Nursing, Personal Care, 

Case Management,  Recreational 
Programming, and Transportation Services 

in a secure facility. Stay healthy, socialize, make friends!

TESTIMONIAL: “When my mother’s dementia progressed to the point that 
she was no longer able to live by herself; I was in desperate need of help and 
found it with the folks at Accord.  -Marcia T

Structured Programming 
Cognitive and gross motor recreational programming including:  

Baking Club, Bowling League, Live Entertainment  
For Spring/Summer: Garden Club

10 Cudworth Road, Webster, MA 01570
508-949-3598

Family Owned and Operated offering the following:Family Owned and Operated offering the following:
• Secure, Safe, Clean and Homey Environment 
• Air Purification System: Covid-19 Mitigation 
• Nursing & Personal Care
• Medication Administration
• Recreation: Social Groups, 
 Exercise, Current Events, 
 Gross motor/Cognitive Games, 
 Music, Bowling, Billiards
• Nutritional Meals
• Transportation Services 
 (DOOR TO DOOR)

Adult Day Health Program serving your communityAdult Day Health Program serving your community

www.accorddaycenter.com

Assisting 
Families for 

38 years

103 Federal Hill Rd,Oxford

Order your meat shares today!
www.oxfordfarmsma.com

Oxford Farms
Delicious, pasture-raised, 

grass-finished, BEEF and LAMB, 
organic grain-fed CHICKEN and EGGS

Farm Store Hours
Saturdays  10-12 PM

For more info call:
617-697-8602

BUYINGBUYING
OLD TOYSOLD TOYS

                          

HIGHEST PRICES PAIDHIGHEST PRICES PAID
For Your Childhood

Toy Collections from
1980s  - 1990s1980s  - 1990s

STAR WARS, He-man,
Garbage Pail Kids, etc.

Please Call 860-933-5549

SNOW SNOW 
PLOWING!!!PLOWING!!!

Triple D
Services

774-635-9609

GUTTER CLEANING!!!GUTTER CLEANING!!!

Fall Clean-ups •Leaves •Branches •Any Mess

•Interior Painting 
•Carpentry •Floors

Licensed& Insured

In the conceptual drawings, the 
public lobby is located on the first 
floor in the administration wing. 
The bunking quarters for fire-
fighters is directly accessible to 
the apparatus bays, allowing for 
a quick and safe response when 
there is a call, not involving stairs 
or fire poles. To the back, there is 
a transition zone for decontami-
nation of gear on the “hot” side of 
the station. There is an intention-
al separation between the living 
quarters and the hot side to keep 
the hazardous chemicals at bay, 
Salad explained.

On the second floor the dis-
patch room, training classroom 
and gym are located. 

A vestibule for the public is on 
the ground floor with a reception 
window. The administrative suite 
has a treatment room for imme-
diate medical aid for a walk-in. 
There is also a chief ’s and deputy 
chief ’s office with a small meet-
ing room in between. Also a 
shared fire prevention room, con-
ference room for the entire admin 
staff, two rest rooms, aa captain’s 
office, a lieutenant’s office and 
the training office. There is also 
an EMS coordinator’s office.

On the living quarters side, off 
the back of the building is the 
main staff lobby, and a series of 
bunks – nine bunks plus three 
officer bunks. Four individual 
lockers are in each bunk room. 
There are individual rest rooms 
with showers and a study room 
for firefighters to study for pro-
motional exams and do report 
writing. The main living quarters 
houses a dining area and a large 
kitchen along with a day room. 
The quarters are designed to ac-

commodate firefighters working 
24 hour shifts.  

A small housekeeping area 
which includes a laundry is also 
in the living quarters.

Two transitions zones - a large 
and a small – along the back and 
front of the building will aid in 
managing the HVAC pressuriza-
tions, so things stay positively 
pressurized into the apparatus 
bays, acting as a giant airlock. 
There will be hand sanitizing sta-
tions and maybe a boot wash to 
add another layer of decontami-
nation as a firefighter is coming 
out of the “hot zone.” 

There is also a decontamina-
tion station for turn-out gear is in 
the “hot zone.”

Firefighters coming back from 
a call go into the decontamina-
tion space, drop their gear, clean 
it and once it’s clean, they bring it 
into the turnout gear room where 
it is stored.

Regional dispatch plans
A 4000 square foot space on 

the second floor was planned as 
a regional dispatch center, but 
it was discovered that that plan 
would most likely be scrapped.

Regional dispatch centers now 
tend to separate communications 
from police and fire departments, 
said the chief Coleman.  Towns 
want a third party, separate build-
ing. Regional dispatch conver-
sations have taken place with 
Charlton, Leicester, Sturbridge 
and Spencer, he said.

“None of those communities 
have an interest in joining a re-
gional dispatch center that sits in 
a police station or a fire station,” 
Coleman said. This is due to the 
change in dispatch duties over 
the past several decades which 
previously centered on assisting 
local police and fire along with 
administrative tasks.

“The idea originally was to 
house a regional dispatch center. 
If no-one’s going to come, it is not 
cost-effective to move dispatch 
from the police station to the fire 
station,” Coleman said.

It will be up to the town if they 
want to keep the planned dis-
patch square footage for another 
use or change the design in that 
instance, Salad said. 

The space could be kept empty 
for future use, eliminated or the 
building expanded out longer 
making it all one story, he said. 
They all have cost implications 
and effects. 

Two exterior versions of the 
proposed station were presented. 
The first was in a traditional New 
England style with the admin-
istrative and housing side of 
the building clad in white fiber 
cement clapboards with gabled 
ends in board and batten styl-
ing. Multiple windows allowing 
for natural light and a red brick 
water table beneath the first floor. 
The apparatus bay section of 
the building was pictured as red 
brick. 

The pitched roof is planned to 
be made of standing seam metal. 
A second exterior showed more 
brick work. 

Committee members empha-
sized the importance of anticipat-
ing future needs, and had sugges-
tions for moving various rooms. 
Salad said he can’t give a timeline 
on the new plans without the dis-
patch room, until the town is able 
to give him a definite direction 
and the Select Board would need 
to give their input first. 

The plans so far still include 
looking for funding approval 
from the voters at the Spring 
town meeting.

FIRE STATION
continued from page 3
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308 Main Street
 East Brookfield 

 774-449-8333 
 308lakeside.com

Casual Waterfront  
Dining on Lake Lashaway
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CAPITOL SIDING & HOME CAPITOL SIDING & HOME 
IMPROVEMENT COMPANY, INC.IMPROVEMENT COMPANY, INC.

TONI FACCHINI
toni@capitolsiding.com
www.capitolsiding.com

Custom Exteriors • Vinyl Siding • Roofing
Replacement Windows • Seamless Gutters

30 Auburn Street
Auburn, MA 01501

Tel. 508-832-5981

STAND OUT
WITH OUR

UNIQUE
TEES!

Let us help you 
create the perfect look 

for all your apparel 
printing needs!

Enrollment Now Open for 
Massachusetts Home Energy 
Assistance Program
The Massachusetts Execu-

tive Office of Housing and 
Livable Communities today 

announced that the Home Energy 
Assistance Program (HEAP) en-
rollment period for the 2024-2025 
winter heating season will open on 
October 1. This critical program 
provides financial relief to eligible 
households to help them pay their 
winter heating bills, ensuring they 
can keep their homes safe and 
warm during the colder months.

 HEAP is a free, statewide 
resource that assists eligible rent-
ers and homeowners by paying a 
portion of their winter heating bills 
directly to their heating compa-
nies. Starting Oct.1, homeowners 
and renters can apply online or 
through local administering agen-
cies across the state. The assistance 
period runs from Nov. 1, 2024, to 
April 30, 2025. HEAP offers grants 
that do not need to be repaid; 
however, households must meet 
specific eligibility requirements to 
qualify.

 “No resident should have to 
worry about heating their home 
during the winter,” said Secretary 
of Housing and Livable Communi-
ties Ed Augustus. “With high costs 

continuing to strain household 
finances, the Home Energy Assis-
tance Program is more critical than 
ever. We urge anyone in need of 
heating assistance to explore their 
eligibility by applying online or 
visiting the nearest administering 
agency. Please share this valuable 
information with loved ones or 
neighbors who could benefit from 
this support during the colder 
months.”

 Eligibility is determined by 
several factors, including house-
hold size and the combined gross 
annual income of residents 18 and 
older. Qualifying households, in-
cluding those with the cost of heat 
included in the rent, can receive 
assistance for all heating sources, 
including oil, electricity, natural 
gas, propane, kerosene, wood and 
coal. Households do not need to be 
on public assistance or have unpaid 
heating bills to qualify.

 For more information on apply-
ing, visit: www.mass.gov/how-to/
apply-for-home-heating-and-ener-
gy-assistance

Crocodile River Music Brings Africa to Oxford
Oxford Middle School re-

cently had the excitement 
of a visit by Crocodile River 

Music. Crocodile River Music’s 
mission is to connect audiences 
with African artists, and cultures 
through performance and artifact 
education.  Our partnership with 
them included the loans of Af-
rican art pieces and artifacts for 
our art classes so that they could 
learn about the art mediums and 
create art in the likeness or style 
of the piece. 

Crocodile River Music also 
provided drum circle lessons on 
the djembe and dundun drums as 
well as the kashishi to our grade 
7 students. Grade 7 students 
rotated through these drum circle 

lessons as an extension 
of our music program 
on October 3. Students 
learned about each 
instrument, how they 
are made, the sounds 
they make, and how to 
play the instruments 
with rhythm.

Finally, our entire 
student body attended 
a performance by 
Crocodile River Music 
where Crocodile River 
Music performed na-
tive pieces from across 
Africa for our stu-
dents, explained their meaning 
and welcomed students to engage 
through singing along in a call 

and response, clapping, dancing, 
and also joining the musicians on 
stage to learn an instrument. 

OMS would like to extend a 
special thank  you to OMS teach-
ers Ms. Krutcher, art teacher, and 
Mr. Kim, music teacher, for their 
collaboration in writing a grant 
application to bring this experi-
ence to us, and thank you to the 
Janet Malser Humanities Trust 
for providing this grant oppor-
tunity to bring Crocodile River 
Music as well as musical instru-
ments to Oxford Middle School.  
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QUALITY BUILDING MATERIALS
FOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDS!

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATING
Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • Decking

Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!

Family Owned And Operated Since 1952.
124 Main St., Millbury

cslumberco.com • 508-865-4288
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QUALITY BUILDING MATERIALSQUALITY BUILDING MATERIALS
FOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDSFOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDS
PROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATINGPROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATING

Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • 
Decking • Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!Decking • Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!

Family Owned And Operated Since 1952Family Owned And Operated Since 1952

124 Main St., Millbury124 Main St., Millbury
cslumberco.com • 508-865-4822cslumberco.com • 508-865-4822

Mon.-Fri. 7:30am-3pm • Sat. 7:30am-noonMon.-Fri. 7:30am-3pm • Sat. 7:30am-noon

800-605-9030   508-987-8600
www.countrysidedoors.com    email: countrysidedoors@aol.com

430 Main St., Oxford, MA

Sales • Service • Installation

We repair all makes and models of Garage Doors and 
Electric Openers Renew your home’s appeal Renew your home’s appeal 

with a new garage door. with a new garage door. 
Many new styles and colors Many new styles and colors 

to choose from.to choose from.

- Commercial and Residential -

Visit our display by appointment

Oxford Middle School recognizes students each month who exemplify the “Be The 3” goals of Respect, Responsibility and Safety as well 
as showing that attendance matters, displaying citizenship and showing growth in a variety of ways. 
This month OMS celebrates Marquis Gagne, Joshua George, Tucker Harrity, Liam Harrity and Jayden Rosario as the September 
Students of the month.

Last Chance for 
"Phantoms by 
Firelight" at OSV
Old Sturbridge Village will 

transform into a realm of 
haunted history and spell-

binding performances through 
October 27, the spooktacular Hal-
loween event brings twelve nights 
of enchanting entertainment, thrill-
ing new attractions and a lineup of 
distinguished performers.

 Guests can expect a stunning 
array of live performances, featur-
ing hand balancing, fire breathing, 
breathtaking aerial acrobatics, and 
Cyr wheel acts. New attractions 

this year include a labyrinth wind-
ing through the dark countryside, 
eerie carnival games, and haunting 
tales of historical tragedies.

 In addition to the performances, 
attendees can engage with Halloween 
traditions through activities such as 
coffin-making demonstrations and 
reenactments of early American 
mourning rituals, including an au-
thentic 1830s wake. Popular activities 
returning this year include “Clues 
and Candy” and spooky ghost stories 
around the bonfire, accompanied by 
a seasonal menu featuring themed 
food and drinks.

“‘Phantoms by Firelight’ is an un-
forgettable Halloween experience, 
allowing guests to explore the Vil-
lage at their own pace by the flicker-
ing glow of firelight,” said Rhys 
Simmons, Director of Interpretation 
at Old Sturbridge Village. “We’ve 
crafted an immersive experience 
that weaves together mesmerizing 
performances and historical tales 
that bring the spirit of Halloween to 
life. We invite families and friends 
to join us this October for an expe-
rience like no other!”

 Presented by ClockJack Produc-
tions in association with American 
Circus Theatre, ‘Phantoms by 
Firelight’ showcases the talents of 

Cyrkus Vampyr, with performances 
from acclaimed artists includ-
ing viral sensation Ashlee Mon-
tague from ‘America’s Got Talent,’ 
Richard Hanke, Joel Herzfeld, Elea-
nor Parker, Joseph Kerr, Saman-
tha Bergman, Brian Klimowski, 
and Andre Sguerra.

 “A mysterious troupe of gravity-
defying performers returns to Old 
Sturbridge Village this October, 
setting up their mysterious, death-
defying acts in the most unex-
pected of places as the sun goes 

down,” said P. J. Griffith, director of 
Cyrkus Vampyr.

 The event will be open from 
4:30 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on event 
nights. Tickets will be available at 
the door for $40 Adult / $20 Youth 
or can be purchased online in ad-
vance for $36 Adult / $18 Youth.

‘Phantoms by Firelight’ is made 
possible by Country Bank, a full-
service financial institution in Mas-
sachusetts. For more details and to 
buy tickets, please visit www.osv.
org/event/phantoms-by-firelight/
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SPORTS

Millbury, MA • 508-523-7790
Ebthompson36@gmail.com • Free Estimates • Fully Insured

THOMPSON
Landscaping & Construction
• Drainage • Pool Fill-ins • lawn Care

• lanD Clearing • Full lawn installs • MulCh

• exCavation • stone & gravel Driveways

• Patios • retaining walls • walkways

508-987-2775
492 Main St., Oxford, MA 01540

WWW.WORCESTERCOUNTYLAWNMOWER.COM

ALWAYS THE BEST SERVICE AT THE LOWEST PRICE

Snowblower & Generator Repair
 Tractor Service • Tune-Ups & Repairs 

Pickup & Delivery  

Football for Fun
BY CHRISTOPHER TREMBLAY, 
STAFF SPORTS WRITER

Upon entering Auburn High 
School, Tommy Hayes was 
looking for something that 

he could do with his friends. 
Having played flag football in his 
younger days he decided to give 
football a shot and found that he 
and the sport clicked; it was also 
something that he came to really 
enjoy playing.

 “At 5 foot-10 and a 155 pounds 
I wasn’t that big, especially for 
a linebacker, but I was going to 
make it work,” he said. “I had 
no clue where I wanted to play 
and my freshman coach put me 
at linebacker. I fell in love with 
the position although I honestly 
can’t tell you why, but I’m happy 
that the coach made that decision 
back then.”

In addition to playing line-
backer Hayes also was a running 
back for the Rockets, but that 
would quickly change when the 
team’s fullback got injured. Tak-
ing over as the team’s fullback, 
Hayes found that he loved the 
position as well, but just not as 
much as linebacker.

“I enjoying playing linebacker 
much more because of the hitting 
and playing a part on the defen-
sive unit trying to hold the other 
team from scoring,” Hayes said. 

Although he didn’t know a lot 
about the game that first season, 
he made sure that he would learn 
as much as he could thus bring-
ing him to where he is today as a 
senior. 

“As a freshman he had similar 
traits to how he plays today. He 
steps onto the field with a never 
give up attitude,” Auburn Coach 
Jeff Cormier said. “He’s a solid 
player at both positions and de-
spite being undersized he finds a 

way to make plays. He’s been that 
way for four years; he’s a lead by 
example, character guy.”

Cormier went on to say that 
the coaching staff occasionally 
puts Hayes in positions where his 
size should be an issue, but the 
senior always come through and 
makes the plays needed to help 
the team be successful.

 “He goes about his business 
quietly; he may not have huge 
tackles or break away runs, but 
you can always count on him 
being there. He’s a hard-working 
kid on and off the field,” the Au-
burn coach said. “He’s the type of 
guy you may not notice, but when 
he’s not out there on the field he 
leaves a big hole to fill and I man 

this in a good way. We don’t have 
to worry about him not giving a 
total effort all of the time.”

In the early days, Hayes found 
himself getting bounced around 
on the offensive side of the ball 
but noted that he didn’t care 
where they put him as long as he 
was on the field with his team-
mates enjoying the game. During 
those days he didn’t consider 
himself a physical player, but 
things would change during his 
sophomore campaign. 

“The JV coach was coaching us 
up and gave me a couple of tips 
and I acted upon them during a 

game and realized that I could 
actually do this and wasn’t that 
bad,” the linebacker said. “That’s 
when I started to become physi-
cal and not afraid of contact; I 
was becoming a true linebacker.”

Although he was able to play 
a physical game with the bigger 
players, the opposition didn’t re-
ally see his talent until it was too 
late. They would see him lineup 
and thought that they were going 
to b able to take advantage of his 
size, but they were so wrong.

“I may be smaller, but I believe 
in my skills,” he said. “I also 
believe in the other 10 guys with 
me on defense – I know that they 
have my back as well as I have 
theirs.”

Coach Cormier believes that 
Hayes is a much better linebacker 
than a full back. At fullback, you 
can say he’s a complimentary 
player, but the coach says he is 
much more than that – he’s an 
important piece to the Auburn 
football team. 

Playing in his senior campaign 
for the Rockets Hayes would like 
to surpass the number of tackles 
(97) that Nathan Cook had last 
year. The now senior linebacker 
found Cook to be a really good 
leader and one that helped him 
considerably to improve his 
game. With that, he wants to 
honor his mentor by matching 
what he did last fall on the field 
for Auburn.

In addition to surpassing 
Cook’s 97 tackles, Hayes would 
also like to see Auburn win on 
Thanksgiving Day and earn a 
spot in the tournament. The 
Rockets have played in the State 
Tournament the last two seasons, 
but unfortunately have not made 
it out of the first round. Hayes is 
hoping that he can help his team 
turn things around in that aspect. 
Following the season, Hayes 
would like to sit down and figure 
out if collegiate ball is something 
that he might be able to do, but 
for right now it’s all in for Au-
burn football.
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TALES FROM BEYOND � tomdagostino.com

The Guarded Tomb
BY THOMAS D’AGOSTINO

Scituate, Rhode Island is full of 
legends and haunts that rival 
any other town in the Ocean 

State. This strange tale has been 
handed down for generations and 
has not lost any impact in its telling. 
The story concerns a man named 
Charles Mattison, who in his later 
life, guarded the tomb of the woman 
he was to marry.

The couple’s nuptials were sadly 
broken when she suddenly took sick 
and died. Her body was placed in a 
tomb off Central Pike wearing the 
dress and ring that was to be her 
wedding clothes and band. Although 
deeply saddened by his loss, the 
young man soon fell in love with 
another local and wanted to propose 
to her, but could not afford another 
ring. In an act of desperation, Matti-
son decided to remove the ring from 
his first marital prospect. He stole 
away one dark night to his former 
lover’s tomb, pried open the door 
and attempted to reclaim the band.

Unfortunately, the finger was so 
swollen, he could not remove it. De-
termined in his endeavor, he cut off 
his sweetheart’s finger. Fresh blood 
began to flow and the girl sat up with 
a stunned look on her face. She had 
not actually died but lay in a coma 
until Charles woke her up by lopping 
off her finger. Mattison was so fright-
ened and astonished by what he saw, 
he ran from the scene and vanished 
without a trace. No one knew what 
became of him thereafter. The girl 
lived another several years and when 
she officially passed, she was placed 
in the same tomb.

The story was told and retold by 
older generations who would dare 
disbelievers to visit the tomb and 
see for themselves the hand with 
the missing finger. The tomb had 
fallen in from the top by a bull that 
wandered onto its roof, causing it 
to collapse. Over time, the woman’s 

body was exposed and decaying, 
yet they could still see the legendary 
hand. As further proof, they were 
then taken to an old lady’s home and 
shown the preserved digit in a bottle 
of alcohol.

The tomb sat in disrepair until a 
now older Charles Mattison returned 
and vowed to repair and guard her 
tomb from further desecration. Liv-
ing in a small shack nearby, Matti-
son, unkempt and unloved, brought 
flowers to the grave daily and in the 
winter, cleaned the snow that blew 
through the many holes and crevices 
of the crumbling mausoleum. That 
was not enough though, for he took 
it upon himself to scare away any in-
truders who dared to attempt entry 
into his beloved’s final resting place. 

He spent most of his time hiding 
in a clump of bushes repelling all 
who sought to see the grave’s oc-
cupant. The timid and superstitious 
wasted no time in fleeing the scene 

upon hearing the ominous warning 
emanating from out of thin air. For 
the more hearty thrill seekers, he 
rigged a cord that ran from the back 
of the tomb through a small hole in 
the wall. The other end was attached 
to some bones and timbers. A small 
tug on the rope would send the 
clanking collection to life and never 
failed to present a scream and hasty 
retreat by the intruders.

Mattison remained in his make-
shift dwelling, watching over his 
former love’s tomb in repentance for 
his deed many years before. Even 
after his death, he was said to still 
watch over the decaying structure 
that holds the remains of the girl. If 
you should be rambling along the 
Central Pike in Scituate and happen 
upon a relic of a tomb, be cautious 
for the ghost of Charles Mattison 
may still be lurking about watching 
and waiting.

WHY SMALL LOAD CONCRETE?
• Buy ONLY what you need/metered pours
• Less Expensive than mixing it by hand
• Custom Mix / Pour on the job site
• Cost Effective • No Waste 
• 1 Yard Minimum
• Winter rates in effect

34 Providence Road, Sutton, MA
www.smallloadconcrete.com

Custom Concrete - Metered PoursCustom Concrete - Metered Pours
CONCRETE APPLICATIONS
• Patios
•Pads for AC units, Sheds, Hot Tubs, Etc.
•Footings
•Retaining Walls
•Walkways/Sidewalks
•Curbing
•Steps

@smallloadconcrete.sutton

Call to schedule your pour today
508-770-1200

Saturday
pours

available

OPEN YEAR ROUND

MASTER PLUMBER
LIC. NO. 9216

MASTER SHEET METAL
LIC. NO. 115

Valley Plumbing & Heating, Inc.

PLUMBING • HEATING • GAS FITTING
BIG OR SMALL, WE DO IT ALL! 

RICHARD J. WUNSCHEL • (508) 234-3649 
30 LACKEY DAM ROAD, SUTTON, MA 01590-2714

$50
off
ANY
JOB
(one per 

household)

Affordable Plumbing at “2000” Prices!

You Buy Supplies…We Install! • We Buy Supplies…We Install!
Discounts for Seniors and Handicap!

Any Kind of Plumbing Job!!

Economy Canvas & Awning Co.Economy Canvas & Awning Co.
Retractable & Stationary Awnings

Boat & Truck Covers and 
Related Products

508-765-5921
www.EconomyCanvasAndAwning.comwww.EconomyCanvasAndAwning.com

• Full Awning Service - 
Installation, Removal & Cleaning

• Manufacture & 
Repair All Canvas Products

Pool Cover 
Repairs

Over 34 years of service 
in the community

115 Hamilton St., Southbridge, MA

Free Diabetes 
Lecture at UMass 
Memorial Health
November is National Diabetes 
Awareness Month

On Wednesday, November 
20, UMass Memorial Health 
– Milford Regional Medi-

cal Center and Milford Regional 
Physician Group is sponsoring a 
free, in-person community lecture. 
“What’s New in Diabetes,” will dis-
cuss some of the newer products 
and trends to help individuals with 
Type 1 or Type 2 diabetes. Topics 
include newer medications, food 
trends, exercise options and newer 
monitoring devices that may help 
you meet your goals and make 
life easier. This discussion will be 
led by Milford Regional Physician 

Group Diabetes Education’s Amber 
Redden, RN, CDCES and Caron 
Grupposo, RN, CDCES, who spe-
cialize in diabetes care.

The lecture will begin at 6 
p.m. Pre-registration is required. 
Visit milfordregional.org and 
view “Classes and Events” on 
the homepage and then select 
“Lectures.” For questions, contact 
508-422-2827 or msanford@
milreg.org. An email will be sent 
to registrants with information on 
parking and lecture location 48 
hours prior to the event.

BVT Annual 
Admissions Open 
House Nov. 13 
Blackstone Valley Regional 

Vocational Technical High 
School will hold an Open 

House for prospective students 

and their families on Wednesday, 
November 13, from 5:30 – 8 p.m. 
No registration is needed. 

The evening is a chance to make 
a self-guided tour of the state of 
the art school located at 65 Pleas-
ant Street, Upton. Each depart-
ment will offer insight into the cur-
riculum, projects and caadisplays 
and staff will be available to answer 
your questions pertaining to aca-

demics, student support services, 
student activities and admissions.  

Information sessions will run 
from 5 – 5:30 p.m. about the 

Special Education program in the 
cafeteria. The Spanish Immersion 
program will be hosted at the same 
time in the cafeteria annex and 
have information on how to enroll 
your child.

To learn more, visit www.val-
leytech. k12.ma.us/admissionso-
penhouse.
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GET NOTICED!
Contact Christine at 508-769-8432 or by email at 

chrishodecker@theyankeexpress.com to advertise today!

LIVING WITH LUKE � amyleclaire@hotmail.com

Prayer
Our Father, who art in heaven, hallowed be thy name, 
thy kingdom come, thy will be done on earth as it is in 
Heaven. Give us this day, our daily bread, and forgive 
us our trespasses as we forgive those who trespass 
against us, and lead us not into temptation, but deliver 
us from evil (intention), Amen.
   If you pray three times a day, three consecutive 
days, you will receive your intention, no matter how 
impossible it may seem.    Praise and Thanksgiving 
please the Heart of God.              Believer

Luke on the Watch

BY AMY PALUMBO-LECLAIRE

We never bargained for a 
watch dog. We were happy 
to settle on the darker 

Golden nestled beside his brother. 
“That’s him. That’s Luke.” Sleepy 
drove his head further into the 
nook of a warm armpit. “Wake 
me when it’s over.” His breeder 
pulled him from brotherly love 
and handed him over. “Beautiful 
puppy.” I can still smell his odor—a 
faint trace of dog poop and puppy 
chow wafting between hands. “He 
looks like Mister, his father.” A re-
gal pedigree flopped into my arms. 
He was, and still is, my calmest 
pup yet. Throughout his two years 
of life, Luke has studied the world 
with the curiosity of a professional 
Dog Watcher. There are Dog Walk-
ers and there are Dog Watchers. 
Luke falls into the latter category 
and, incidentally, wears a few hats 
amid the job. 

OFFICER LUKE
Officer Luke begins his shift 

with a survey of the front lawn, and 
a peek out at the street. “What’s 
happening on Wildflower Drive 
today?” I barely have time to open 
the door before he rushes onto the 
front steps to stiffen, puff his chest, 
and examine the scene. “Who goes 
there?” His position is both helpful 
and dramatic. Of course, we are 
touched to have our pup lead us to 
important information. The House 
Cleaners have arrived next door 
and they drive a suspicious white 
minivan. Less necessary have been 
the false alarms. “Woo-woo-woo-
woo-woo!” 

“Luke!” I rip open the front door 
a second time. “What’s the matter?”

“There’s a twenty-foot giant 
bobbing like a drunkard up the 
road, that’s what!!”  Luke does 
not appreciate ghastly Halloween 
decorations, especially oversized 

blow-ups. “You don’t belong! 
Go away!” I’ve had to physically 
restrain him from front lawn blow-
ups (unless the yard includes Santa, 
whom he adores). “Woo-woo-woo-
woo.” He’ll crouch down gravely, 
suspiciously. “Freak of nature, that’s 
what you are. Woo.” I coax him 
forward. “Leave it, Luke.” Just when 
I think he’s forgotten, he’ll turn his 
head one last time before we take 
the corner, just to be safe. “Woo!” 

NOSY LUKE
Nosy Luke, as one might expect, 

can’t seem to keep his nose out 
of other people’s business. One 
sunny day, we were working in the 
garden. “Woo-woo-woo-woo!” I 
dropped the hose. “What’s going 
on, Luke?” Apparently, Luke didn’t 
like what was going on. Arlene, 
a trusted neighbor whom Luke 
has known for years, stood at the 
sidewalk in front of her house up 
the road. She was having a con-
versation with another man, and it 
wasn’t her husband, John. “Luke, 
leave it. Arlene can talk with him.” 
His bark felt invasive. The woman’s 
choice to talk with another man 
was none of Luke’s business! “Woo-
woo-woo-woo.” But Luke refused 
to accept Arlene’s new man. What 
was my dog trying to tell me? “I 
know phony when I smell it. Woo 
woo woo woo.” 

FEARLESS LUKE
Motorcycle drivers, along with 

their motorcycles, have been dif-
ficult for Luke to process. They 
are kind of like a car, but not so 
much. Something does not add up. 
“MOM!! THERE’S A MARTIAN 
IN OUR DRIVEWAY!!!” I feel his 
concern and, honestly, can’t blame 
him. The roar of the engine is 
scary. Not to mention the driver’s 
helmet and mask. Who’s behind 
that mess? “You are not welcome!!!! 
Woo-woo-woo-woo!” His bark is 
low and aggressive, perhaps the 
most threatening of all his barks. 
“Woo woo woo woo.” He goes on 
and on protecting until, finally, 
we learn that a friend of mine, 
Gretchen, is the driver behind the 

mask. She parks and removes her 
helmet. “Ohhh, Gretchen, it’s you!” 
His personality flips. He breaks 
into a playful smile and wiggles 

towards her. “I was just messin’ 
with you. Come on over! I’ll grab 
my frisbee!” 

BUNNY WATCHING LUKE
I used to worry about the bun-

nies. Every spring we have them. 
Every year, as a dog owner, a 
new shenanigan awaits, and this 
year was no exception. Luke was 
fascinated by the quiet, harmoni-
ous nature of his backyard friends. 
“You appear so soft and gentle. I 
want to play with you! Hey, not so 
fast! Where’d you go?” His big head 
darted in and out of our bushy 
rhododendron, where he’d practice 
clever offensive moves to stay one 

step ahead of the bunnies. “The 
bunny is about to rush out of the 
opposite side now, I just know it.” 
He’d change directions, making 

fast 180 degree turns around the 
shrub before engaging in a terrific 
high-speed chase across the yard.” 
He hasn’t caught a bunny yet, but 
I’ve learned something about Luke. 
I don’t believe he wants to catch 
them, so much as he does play 
with them. Chase and Keep Away 
have always been Luke’s favorite 
games. He loves to grab stuffed 
animals and dash around the 
house, spooked yet exhilarated by 
Chase. The bunnies offer a genuine, 
“real-life” experience of his favorite 
game. 

His knowledge of bunny be-
haviors has changed the way he 
watches and interacts with them. 

The first sighting came with serious 
intrigue, as in, “I find it fascinat-
ing that, unlike a squirrel, you will 
sit still and munch clover all day 
long. Does it ever get old?” He’d sit 
twenty feet away from the bunny, 
stare for minutes equally as long, 
then lie down (paws parallel) to 
creep inch by inch ahead until – 
“YOWZA!”—the stalked bunny 
decides, “I probably should run 
now.” By the summer’s end, Luke 
has learned every hiding spot and 
revels in poking his nose in and out 
of shrubs to find one. I once caught 
him gazing down at a bunny 
from the top of the deck stairs. 
His gaze no longer held the fixed, 
almost perplexed stare of early 
spring. Rather, his attention was 
casual and light-hearted. He smiled 
casually as though to say, “You are 
welcome to stay and munch on our 
weeds, Bunny. My name is Luke by 
the way. Want to play a quick game 
of Hide and Seek?”  

I no longer worry about the 
bunnies. 

BOSSY LUKE
Luke’s protection for us, his 

beloved family, is admirable. 
However, there are times when my 
pup’s attention to detail becomes 
hyperbolic. “Grrrrrrr. Woo.” What 
now? One cool September night, I 
decided to open the French doors 
in our family room to let in some 
fresh air. Luke’s bark was more of 
a suspicious, even paranoid growl, 
the kind he uses when he senses 
that something may be “off ” in the 
air. “Mmmmm…” That “some-
thing” happened to be the new and 
distinct sound of night peepers, 
a nostalgic September sound for 
New Englanders, yet one Luke 
didn’t care for. “Stop your chirping 
or I’ll give you something to chirp 
about.” 

Whether my dog watches a 
neighbor, a Martian, a bunny, or a 
night peeper, I suppose he is doing 
what is in his nature to do—that 
is to keep those he loves safe with 
unrivaled loyalty. A dog truly is a 
girl’s best friend.

Follow Luke on IG – livingwith-
lukevalentino 

Write to Amy – amyleclaire@
hotmail.com 
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REAL ESTATE

BY MARK MARZEOTTI

Maribeth Marzeotti
REALTOR®, GRI, SRES

Marzeotti Group
MBMarzeotti@LamacchiaRealty.com

(508) 864-8163
www.MarzeottiGroup.net

945 W Boylston Street
Worcester, MA 01606

Don’t Fall for These Real Estate Agent Myths
When it’s time to buy or sell 

a home, one of the most 
important decisions you’ll 

make is who you’ll work with as 
your agent. That choice will have 
an impact on your entire experi-
ence and how smoothly it goes.

As you figure out who you’ll 
partner with, it’s important to 

know 
what to 
expect 
and 
what to 
look for. 
Unfor-
tunately, 
there may 
be some 
myths 
holding 
you back 
from 

making the best decision possible. 
So, let’s take some time to address 
those, and make sure you have the 
information you need to find the 
right agent for you.

Myth #1: All real estate agents 
are the same. You might think all 
agents are the same – so it doesn’t 
matter who you work with. But, in 
reality, agents have varying levels 
of experience, specialties, and 
market knowledge, which can have 
a big impact on your results. For 
example: you’ll get much better 
service and advice from some-
one who is a true expert in their 
field. As an example, if you were 
planning to get your hair done 
for a special event, you’d want 
to visit a stylist who specifically 
has experience doing that type of 

work — you wouldn’t make an 
appointment with someone who 
primarily does kids’ hair. The same 
concept applies to finding a real 
estate agent. If you have a smaller 
budget, you probably don’t want to 
work with an agent who exclusively 
sells multimillion-dollar proper-
ties. Take some time to talk with 
each agent you’re considering. Ask 
about their experience level and 
what they specialize in. This will 
help you find the one that’s the best 
fit for your search.

Myth #2: You can save money by 
not using an agent. As a seller, you 
may think you can save money by 
not working with a pro. However, 
the expertise, negotiation skills, 
and market knowledge an agent 
provides generally saves you 
money and helps you avoid making 
costly mistakes. Without that guid-
ance, you could find yourself doing 
something like overpricing your 
house. And that’s a misstep that’ll 
cost you when it sits on the market 
for far too long. When it comes 
to buying or selling your home, 
hiring a professional to guide you 
through the process can save you 
money and headaches. It pays to 
have someone on your side who’s 
well-versed in the nuances of the 
market and can help ensure you get 
the best possible deal.

Myth #3: Agents will push you 
to spend more. You may also be 
worried an agent will push you 
to buy a more expensive house in 
order to increase their commis-
sion. But that’s not how that should 
go. A good agent will respect your 
budget and work hard to find a 

home that truly fits your financial 
situation and needs. With their 
market know-how, they’ll point 
you toward the best option for you, 
rather than try to pad their own 
pockets on your dime. Among 
other things, a good buyer’s agent 
will find homes for sale. A buyer’s 
agent will help you understand the 
type of home you can afford in the 
current market, find listed homes 
that match your needs and price 
range, and then help you narrow 
the options to the properties worth 
considering.

Myth #4: Market conditions are 
the same everywhere, so why do 
I need a pro? Maybe you believe 
housing market conditions are the 
same no matter where you are. 
But that couldn’t be further from 
the truth. Real estate markets are 
highly localized, and conditions 
can vary widely from one area 
to another. This is why you can’t 
pick just anyone you find online. 
You should choose an agent who’s 
an expert on your specific local 
market. Real estate is very local-
ized, and you want someone who’s 
extremely knowledgeable about the 
market in your specific area.

You’ll know you’ve found the 
right person when they can explain 
the national trends and how your 
area stacks up too. That way you’re 
guaranteed to get the full picture 
when you ask: “how’s the market? 
Don’t let myths keep you from 
the expert guidance you deserve. 
With market knowledge and top 
resources, a trusted local real estate 
agent isn’t just helpful, they’re 
invaluable. In what could be one 

of the biggest financial decisions of 
your life, having the right pro by 
your side is a game changer. Con-

nect with an agent to make sure 
you get the best outcome possible.

65 Southbridge Street
Auburn, MA 01501
774-230-3500 • 508-943-6960
sandigrzyb@aol.com

ONLY
THE BESTMATERIALS

3M
AVERY

ORACAL  JO
HN THE ROOFER CO.

MA HIC # 111318 MA CSL # 97139

Is There Any Real Competition After Being 
In Business For Over 7 Decades!!??

“Hire the BEST, because you live under that roof!”“Hire the BEST, because you live under that roof!”

•Asphalt - Metal Shingles
•Rubber & TPO
•Standing Seam Metal
•Repairs
•Chimney Services
•Free Esimates

TOLL FREE 866-906-ROOF (7663)
www.johntherooferco.com

Autumn 
Deals 

Abound!
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THE CAR DOCTOR	�  jpaul@aaanortheast.com

BY JOHN PAUL

CAR DOCTOR
continued on page 13 

catacchio
AUTOAUTO

DETAILDETAIL

PProfessional Car Cleaning rofessional Car Cleaning 
Motorcycles & BoatsMotorcycles & Boats

218 Worcester St., 218 Worcester St., N. GraftonN. Grafton
774-272-0815774-272-0815

www.catacchioautodetail.comwww.catacchioautodetail.com

Prep Now... Winter is Coming!!Prep Now... Winter is Coming!!
Over 

40 years in
business

Come in Now!Come in Now!
•Hand Wax  •Ceramic Coating•Hand Wax  •Ceramic Coating
•Gift Certificates for the Holidays!•Gift Certificates for the Holidays!

Payments as low as $60 per week
Come Pick Out Your Car!

FARRAR AUTO BODY, INC.
204 Main Street • Oxford, MA

508-987-0022

Bad Credit • No Credit 
No Problem

WE FINANCE EVERYONE!

HE
RE

HE
REBUY PAY

Come Check Out Our Prices!

EVERYTHING FROM 
DAILY DRIVERS 
TO CLASSICS

138 West Main St.
Dudley, MA

HOT ROD SERVICES:
Wiring, Plumbing, Tune Ups
Brake & Suspension Upgrades
Aftermarket A/C Installations
Disc Brake Conversions

GENERAL MAINTENANCE:
Oil Changes, Brakes, Suspension
Alignments, 4 Wheel Drive, Tires

robsautomotiveshop.com
repair@robsautomotiveshop.com

AUTO & TRUCK REPAIR

45 East Hartford Ave., Uxbridge 
508-526-3169

Custom Custom ExhaustExhaust &  & BrakeBrake Experts Experts
•Engines •Transmissions • Tires •Oil Changes •Engines •Transmissions • Tires •Oil Changes 

• Brakes •Converters •Welding & Fabrication Services• Brakes •Converters •Welding & Fabrication Services

We are the “Give me a BRAKE...We are the “Give me a BRAKE...
I’m EXHAUSTed Repair Shop”I’m EXHAUSTed Repair Shop”

Same Day ServiceSame Day Service
on most repairson most repairs

“Come Hither Upon Our Scarily  Awesome Service“Come Hither Upon Our Scarily  Awesome Service!!””

U-KNIGHTED

•Tire Special - 
Call for quote and we 

will beat any written repair 
facility quote by 10%

•Repair Work Special - 
We will beat any written repair 

facility quote by 10%

OPEN 7
DAYS

A WEEK

INSPECTIONS
AVAILABLE

7 DAYS A WEEK
MON.-FRI. 7AM-6:30PM

SAT. 7AM-5PM
SUN. 8:30AM-4PM

Foreign & 
Domestic
Car Sales

U-Haul 
Rentals

Vehicle & 
Motorcycle
Inspections

Valley Gasoline / 
Zeus GaraGe

Complete Auto, Truck & Motorcycle Repair

194 CHURCH STREET
WHITINSVILLE, MA

508-266-7220

8 EAST MAIN ST., WEBSTER, MA  • 508-736-9482 • anythingautowebster.com

FULL SERVICE AUTO REPAIR

SHOCKS & STRUTS
EXHAUST SYSTEMS

SUSPENSIONS
ENGINE REPAIR

KNOCKS & NOISES

AFTER MARKET
HEATING/COOLING

FOREIGN & DOMESTIC
COMPUTER DIAGNOSTIC

OIL CHANGES

Mechanic stumped by 
brake failure
Q. I have a 2011 Lincoln MKX 

with 126,000 miles. Back 
in July, I had a one-time 

occurrence where my brake pedal 
went to the floor with braking 
capability very much diminished. 
There was no issue with the brake 
fluid and my mechanic could not 
come up with a physical reason 
that caused this.  This happened 
again last week, and he did a “deep-
er dive” and still couldn’t give me a 
reason. He had this same problem 
once before with a Ford Explorer. 
After changing the master-cylinder 
and one other part which I don’t 
remember, he told me he would 
not give his customer a guarantee 
that it would not happen again. 
Are you aware of anything about 
this or has Ford/Lincoln issued any 
bulletins about this problem? Also, 
with proper maintenance (I drive 
about 10K miles/year), what life 
expectancy can I expect from this 
vehicle?

A. The brake master-cylinder 
is the typical cause of a 
dropping or fading brake 

pedal. The system will typically 
present itself while waiting at a 
stop light with your foot lightly 
resting on the brake pedal. So as 
a pure guess it is a pretty good 
one. I found no technical ser-
vice bulletins that addressed this 
specific problem. Regarding how 
long this car can last depends on 
how it is driven and maintained. 
With normal care it should be able 
to reach 200,000 miles with ease. 
Now of course there could be some 
expenses on the way. The trans-
missions in some of these models 
can be problematic. Also, as the 
car continues to age, it would not 
be unusual to have issues with the 
climate control system, power win-
dows/locks and even the infotain-
ment system. Keep in mind that it 
is almost always cheaper to fix an 
old car than buy a new one. 

Q. I am very diligent regarding 
oil changes, but I have a fre-
quency question; I am the 

original owner of a 2005 Mercedes 
CLK 320, and the car presently has 
just under 70,000 miles. The car is 
used about five months a year, and 
probably gets driven around 2500 
miles a year. I have been getting 
annual oil changes to date. My 
question is as follows; consider-
ing that the V6 engine requires 
eight quarts of synthetic oil, and 
considering that the car sits unused 

between mid-
October and 
mid-May, 
would two 
years between 
charges make sense?

A. Mercedes has one of the 
most sophisticated oil 
monitoring systems of 

most any manufacturer. Although 
Mercedes does state that yearly 
service is recommended. We have a 
VW Beetle convertible that sits for 
six months, and I still service the 
engine each year. Could you go two 
years between oil changes?  Prob-
ably. Would I? No. 

Q. Do you have any sugges-
tions for how to prevent 
mice from eating the wires 

of your car? My understand-
ing is that many newer cars have 
soy-based wiring that mice love. Is 
there anything you can put inside 
the car to keep them out?

A. Soy is used in wiring and 
foam, but it is not a food 
product. Old wiring was 

petroleum based which may have 
been somewhat of a deterrent. That 
being said I have repaired many 
old cars whose wire was eaten by 
rodents. Some things you can try, 
Shake-A-Way (there are others) 
which is supposed to give off a 
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BY DENNIS 
ANTONOPOULOS

TIPS ON FINANCIAL PLANNING � dennis.antonopoulos@edwardjones.com

CAR DOCTOR
continued from page 12

Saving for college? Or retirement?
I f you’re a parent, you want to 

do everything you can to help 
your children succeed in life. 

Therefore, you might think that 
one of the best things you can 
do is to save for your children’s 
college education. And this is 
certainly admirable, but could it 

conflict with 
your ability 
to prepare 
for another 
key goal — 
your own 
retirement?

Of course, 
this would 
not be a 
problem 
if you had 

unlimited means, but most of us 
don’t fall into that category. So, 
given the financial resources and 
income you do have, how should 
you approach the college-versus-
retirement issue?

Fortunately, it’s not necessarily 

an “either-or” scenario. However, 
it may make sense to prioritize 
saving for retirement over col-
lege, for two reasons.

First, your children have a 
lot more time to pay for college 
than you have to save for retire-
ment. In addition to any grants 
or scholarships your children 
may receive, they might need to 
take out loans. While it’s a good 
idea to keep this debt load as 
manageable as possible, it’s also 
true that most student loans can 
be repaid over a long period of 
time.

And here’s the second point: 
One of the best gifts you can 
give your children is to be 
self-sufficient in your retire-
ment. You could easily spend 
two, or even three, decades as a 
retiree, so you will need to build 
considerable financial resources 
to pay for all those years. Your 
adult children will have their 
own financial needs to address, 

so you’ll be doing them a great 
favor by relieving them of any 
financial responsibilities on your 
behalf.

Taking these factors into ac-
count, you may want to direct 
most of your saving and invest-
ing efforts toward achieving a 
comfortable retirement. Con-
sequently, think about putting 
away as much as you can afford 
into your IRA and 401(k) or 
other employer-sponsored re-
tirement plan.

Even with this focus on retire-
ment, though, you may find op-
portunities to save and invest for 
your children’s education. For 
example, if you receive bonuses 
or income tax refunds, or your 
salary goes up, or you’re able to 
free up money from your budget 
by reducing your debts, you 
could use these funds to invest 
in an education savings vehicle, 
such as a 529 plan. When you in-
vest in a 529 plan, your earnings 

and withdrawals are federally tax 
free, provided the money is used 
for qualified education expenses 
such as tuition, room and board, 
books, and computers. Depend-
ing on where you live, you may 
also get some state tax benefits 
from your 529 plan. And a 529 
plan isn’t just for college — it 
can be used for K-12 private 
school tuition costs, plus expens-
es from qualified apprenticeship 
programs, such as those found at 
trade schools eligible for Title IV 
federal student aid.

It might not be easy to save 
and invest consistently for your 
retirement and your children’s 
education. But both goals are 

worthy — after all, retirement 
can last a long time and college 
is expensive. So, try to develop a 
financial strategy that can allow 
you to make progress in both 
areas — your efforts may well be 
rewarded.

This article was written by 
Edward Jones for use by your local 
Edward Jones Financial Advisor. 
Please contact Dennis Antonopou-
los, your local Edward Jones Advisor 
at 5 Albert Street, Auburn, MA 
01501 Tel: 508-832-5385 or dennis.
antonopoulos@edwardjones.com.  
Edward Jones Member SIPC

M&M Auto BodyM&M Auto Body
Ron Moscoffian
Appr. #9537

Scott Milner R.S. #3926

7 Industrial Park West, 7 Industrial Park West, 
Building 2Building 2

Oxford, MA 01540Oxford, MA 01540
508-987-7070508-987-7070

“Guaranteed Fast Service, No Matter How Long It Takes”“Guaranteed Fast Service, No Matter How Long It Takes”

COMPLETE AUTO GLASS 
SPECIALISTS

          • Chip & Crack Repair
          • Windshield Replacement
          • FREE Mobile Service

Visit Us at roysautoglass.netVisit Us at roysautoglass.net

MOBILE AUTO GLASS SPECIALIST
Insurance Company Preferred Shop.

• Certified technicians to your location
• Foreign & domestic auto, truck, bus, 
    motor home, windows & sunroofs
• Construction equipment, heavy duty vehicles
• Fabrication of flat glass
• Vehicles equipped with convertible or vinyl roof

• In-shop service • Free mobile service 
• Saturday service
• Free pick-up and delivery within a 10 mile radius
• Quality workmanship guaranteed
• Customer safety and satisfaction is our first priority
• Servicing customers for over 25 years

201 W. Main Street, Dudley, MA 01571
800-479-7697 • 508-949-1327

Monday-Friday 8am to 5pm • Saturday 8am to 12pm

predator scent. Peppermint oil in 
tea bag like packets is supposed 
to work. Other people have told 
me they leave Irish Spring soap 
shaving in the car. If parked in a 
garage, block any entry holes and 
remove any food (pets or human). 
If parked outside, try to stay away 
from trash cans. There is also a 
heavy car cover from Cover Seal 
(www.getcoverseal.com). This is a 
heavy weighted cover that can keep 
out rodents. 

Q. I purchased a new 2024 
Subaru Crosstrek with cloth 
fabric seat covers. After 

about two months and 500 miles 
we now see premature wearing 
(fuzzing) of the driver’s seat bolster 
area. I did some online research 
and discovered this problem of 
wear going back as far as 2014. A 
TSB was even issued by Subaru (# 
12-165-14) stating that the original 
fabric was defective, and a better-

quality fabric was available for re-
placement. I brought the car to the 
dealer, and they ordered a replace-
ment “part” which is covered under 
warranty. It is still on back order. 
I see online that this continues to 
be a problem with Crosstreks. My 
question is what about the rest of 
the fabric in my car’s interior? One 
writer on a recent forum said his 
seat fabric has been replaced three 
times. Have you heard anything 
about this issue and has Subaru 
finally solved the premature aging 
defect? What is my recourse if this 
continues when the car is out of 
warranty? My wife and I are both 
retired and have never worn any 
type of rough clothing that would 
cause fabric damage.

A. I have seen no technical 
service bulletins listed for 
2023/24 Subaru seat wear. 

I did find a Reddit posting about 
premature cloth seat wear that 
spans several years. At this point 
all you can do is work with Subaru 
of America and have them replace 
the seat. I did locate the TSB from 
2014 and over the past 10 years, the 

seat material and even the supplier 
could have changed several times. 
It has been my experience that 
once the situation with a defec-
tive product is resolved with an 
improved product, there will be no 
extension of the warranty. Once the 
warranty time and mileage are met 
then that is the manufacturers’ only 
obligation. Now if the replacement 
product is the same as the original 
product, I have seen manufacturers 
step up and replace items outside 
of the warranty period. It also helps 
if the dealer is on your side to pur-
sue the issue with the manufactur-
er. I recently road tested the 2024 
Crosstrek with cloth seats. The car 
has been driven by many journal-
ists and had about 9000 miles on it 
and showed no signs of seat wear. 
Based on that perhaps the issue has 
been resolved.
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Happenings!

NOTE: Community bulletin board-type 
items are welcome for inclusion in the 
Happenings! section of the Xpress news-
papers. Please allow enough lead time for 
publication. Email your calendar or event 
notice to news@theyankeexpress.com. 

THROUGH OCT 31
• The Pumpkin Patch at the First Con-
gregational Church, 128 Central Street, 
Auburn will be open daily 10 a.m. ‘til dusk 
September 21st through October 31st or 
until sold out.  There will be gourds and 
pumpkins of all sizes and prices – one for 
every need; be it for your fall decor, carv-
ing, baking – you name it!  The pumpkins 
are raised and harvested by the Navajos 
on their reservation in New Mexico.  The 

money they receive helps their schools and 
other programs and a percentage of the 
sales helps our church as well.  Thank you in 
advance for your support.  If you have any 
questions, feel free to call the church office 
at 508-832-2845.

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 25
• Be a part of Webster’s annual Main Street 
Trunk or Treat event from 4-6 p.m. For busi-
nesses along Main Street and South Main 
Street, flyers will be available in the coming 
weeks. Please display the flyers if you wish 
to participate. The flyer is the same as a 
porch light welcoming trick or treaters. 
Anyone interested in decorating a car trunk, 
pickup truck or trailer, please reach out to 
cmarchand@webster-ma.gov to be part of 
a spooky good time.

SATURDAY, OCTOBER 26
• Scarecrows on the Common, Joslin Park, 
Town Common, 352 Main Street, Oxford, 
11 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. You’re invited to fill the 
town common with handcrafted scarecrows 

for the whole town to enjoy. Open to 
individuals, businesses and families. Visit 
www.oxfordma.myrec.com to register. 
Schedule of events: scarecrow drop-off 
11 a.m. – 3 p.m.; music with “DW and the 
Shakemakers” at 12 – 2:30 p.m.; Sutton 
Dancing Witches perform at 1 p.m. Scare-
crow judging begins at 3 p.m. Children’s 
Costume Parade 3 p.m. Kids’ games, crafts, 
snacks, vendors and more. Awards for most 
creative, funniest and best town spirit 
scarecrows.

SUNDAY, OCTOBER 27
• Pakachoag: Where the River Bends Film 
Screening & Discussion: 2 – 4 p.m.  
 When College of the Holy Cross was 
founded in 1843, it was built on land that 
had been home to Indigenous people for 
centuries. This film by Holy Cross faculty 
and staff, community leaders and students 
seeks to illuminate that history. After the 
film, stay for a discussion with Sarah Luria, 
Chair, Environmental Studies, Colin Novick, 
The Greater Worcester Land Trust, and
Jo Elle Moody and Gordon Ward, Officers of 
the Quinsigamond Band of Nipmuc.  
Presented in partnership with the College of 
the Holy Cross and the Scholarship in Action 
program.  This program is free and open to 
the public. Registration is not required. An 
adult must accompany children.  Blackstone 
Heritage Corridor Visitor Center at Worcester 
Department of Conservation and Recre-
ation - 3 Paul Clancy Way, Worcester. For the 
most up to date programming information, 

call (508) 373-7056. 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 28
• Halloween At The Museum: Come join the 
spooky people at the Auburn Historical
Society and Museum, 41 South Street, 
Auburn, from 6:30p to 8:30p. You’ll be able 
to meet some “characters” that will be tell-
ing you scary stories of Auburn’s past, solve 
some vampire jokes, and partake in “Trick or 
Treat” bags. A tour of the museum, a glass 
of cider, and BOOOOOOOOOOOOOO!
• The Oxford Free Public Library and the Ox-
ford Conservation Commission have teamed 
up to host a Seed Saving Presentation from 
6:30-7:30 p.m. at the Carbuncle Beach 
House, 12 Carbuncle Drive, Oxford. Learn 
from a Massachusetts Master Gardener 
the benefits of saving seeds and basic 
techniques. This topic is being presented in 
anticipation of the new Seed Library that 
will be introduced in Spring 2025. To get 
the Seed Library started, seed donations 
will be accepted at the Oxford Free Public 
Library beginning in November.

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 2
• The Boys & Girls Club of Webster-Dudley 
will be having its 3rd annual Craft and 
Vendor Fair on Saturday, November 2nd 
from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. at 55 Oxford Ave, 
Dudley.
• Free Shred Day: bankHometown invites 
customers and members of the community 
to free Shred Day Millbury Public Library, 
128 Elm St.. 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. (or 

until the truck is full) on the following dates 
and at the following locations. No appoint-
ment is necessary. A professional document 
destruction company will be on site in the 
bank’s parking lot and can accept up to two 
boxes of documents per per
• St. Peter’s Parish in Northbridge will be 
holding its Annual Holiday Fair on Saturday, 
November 2nd from 9:00am-3:00pm in the 
parish hall, 39 Church Avenue, Northbridge. 
Come out with your family and friends 
to enjoy the day! We will have all of your 
favorites: White Elephant Table, Baked 
Goods Table, Holiday Table, Craft Table 
with beautiful handmade quilts. There will 
also be tables filled with raffles (you never 
know what will be there!), a silent auction, 
scratch ticket raffle, quilt raffle and a gift 
basket raffle. Stay and enjoy a bite to eat 
with all of our favorite foods being served. 
For more information, please contact the 
parish office at 508-234-2156 or email: 
parishoffice@stpeterrockdale.org.
• Our popular, annual Harvest Fair fund-
raiser to benefit the combined 3 Grafton 
Churches now known as Our Lady of Hope 
Parish will be held at St. James Church Hall, 
89 Main Street, S. Grafton on Saturday, 
November 2nd, 2024 from 9AM - 3PM. 
There will be something for everyone. Come 
browse, buy, have breakfast or lunch, meet 
friends, and have fun!
• A Poetry Book Signing & Open Mic with 

HAPPENINGS!
continued on page 15 

localtownpages

REACH NEARLY 172,000 WITH OUR ANNUAL 

This holiday season, showcase your business in our 
Holiday Guides - a special pull-out section. Drive shop-
pers to your door with great gift ideas, catering options 
and everything to make the holidays joyful and bright!

Coming in November and December! Save 10% when 
you commit to both Guides!

Holiday Guides

Reserve your space today
 by contacting Christine Hodecker

at 508-769-8432 or by email at 
chrishodecker@theyankeexpress.com

Don’t miss out!
Reservation deadlines:

October 10th for November issue
November 7th for December issue

•Apples •Cider
•Pumpkins
•Specialty Sauces 
   and Salsas
•Fruit Pies
•Honey
•Apple Dumplings
•Apple Sauce
•Jams/Preserves

HAWK HILL 
ORCHARDS

PICK YOUR OWN

83 Carleton Rd., Millbury, MA
508-865-4037

APPLES 
Visit our

Americana
Country

Store

OPEN
WED. THRU SUN.

10AM TO 5PM

•Maple Syrup
•Dessert Breads
•Gifts
•Cider Donuts
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Alan Ira Gordon featuring “Pittsburgh and 
Other Poems”, will take place at 2 p.m. at 
Booklovers’ Gourmet, 72 East Main Street, 
Webster. To sign up for the Open Mic por-
tion of the event, please call 508-949-6232 
or email deb@bookloversgourmet.com. 
All of the poems in this book explore in 
poetic form various ideas of sense of place, 
whether physical locations, points in time 
or ideas of place that could only exist (for 
now, at least) within the creative realms of 
science fiction, fantasy and/or horror.
• The Douglas Historical Society is hosting a 
Spaghetti Supper with limited seating, so 
reservations are necessary. Seatings are at 4 
p.m. or 5:30 p.m. The Society relies solely on 
the generosity of others to keep their doors 
open and is asking for donations of $15 for 
adults and $7 for children under 12 years. To 
go orders will be accepted. To make a reser-
vation or place your to go order, call Ursula 
at 508-723-3484 or email enjenckes1833@
gmail.com.

SUNDAY, NOVEMBER 3
• The Dudley Woman’s Club most popular 
fundraiser is back! Pocketbook Bingo will 
be held Sunday, November 3 at the PACC, 
37 Harris Street in Webster. Doors open at 
1 p.m. with bingo starting at 2 p.m. Tickets 
are $35pp for this fun afternoon of BINGO 
with the gals plus the chance to win 10 de-
signer handbags! Lots of laughs, giveaways 
and raffles. The DWC’s voluntary Giving 
Project for this event will be gently used 
pocketbooks and shoes for the Webster-
Dudley Food Share. Tickets online at www.
dudleywomansclub.org/pocketbookbingo
• The Uxbridge Polish American Club Social 
and Civil Club is hosting a Polka Party from 
1 – 5 p.m. with Dennis Polisky & Maestro’s 
Men. The Club is located at 217 Mendon 
Street, Uxbridge. Tickets are $15 per person 
at the door or at the Polish Hall. For more 
information, call 508-278-7583.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 7
• Salute to Veterans Comedy Night. Come 
and meet the members of your Veterans 
Advisory Committee and enjoy a fun night 
with us. 6 p.m. at the Delisle-Goulet Post, 
60 Worcester St., Grafton. Cash bar and light 
refreshments and food available.

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 9
• Charlton City United Methodist Church will 
once again host Dynamic Cards, Collectibles 
and Craft Show at 74 Stafford Street, Charl-
ton from 10 a.m. - 4 p.m.  Two full floors of 
Trading Cards, Collectibles and Crafts of all 
kinds! The show will be jam-packed with 
60+ tables and feature lunch, baked goods, 
and other goodies for purchase. Add to your 
collection or begin a new one. In addition to 
a very large variety of vendors and crafters, 
we'll also have lunch and baked goods for 
sale.  Partial proceeds help support many 
local community causes.  You win with all 
the sellers, and the world wins when you 
come to support the show.  Admission is 
FREE.  There is plenty of parking and the 
building is handicap accessible. For further 
information, including vendor inquiries: Joe 
Dupont.  joedupont@dynamiccardcollec-
tors.com

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMEBER 13
• The Auburn Select Board has voted to 
schedule the fall special town meeting for 
Wednesday November 13 at 6 p.m. at the 
Auburn High School Auditorium, with a 
backup date of Thursday, November 14 at 
6 p.m. 

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 16
• Good Shepherd Episcopal Church, 268 
Main St, Oxford, MA will hold a Fall Festival 
on Saturday, November 16, 2024 from 9 AM 
to 2 PM. There will be a huge basket raffle, 
attic treasures and an incredible bake sale.  
Lunch will be available - a choice of chili or 
corn chowder. All are welcome!

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 21
• Auburn Historical Society & Museum’s No-

vember meeting: C.E.R.T. in Your Commu-
nity –This is the local coordinating structure 
that train volunteers to help emergency 
responders during disasters. Members 
of the Auburn Community Emergency 
Response Team will explain what the team 
has done and how you might become a 
member of the team. Auburn Sportsman’s 
Club at 50 Elm Street at 6:30 p.m. For more 
information contact the Auburn Historical 
Society and Museum at auburnmuseum@
verizon.net. All meetings are free and open 
to the public.

SUNDAY, DECEMBER 1
• The United Presbyterian Church of 
Whitinsville invites everyone (kids and 
adults) to our annual Cookies and Carols 
event to be held on Sunday, December 1, 
2024 at 4 PM in the church’s sanctuary (51 
Cottage Street in Whitinsville). We will kick 
off the Advent Season with the singing 
of Advent and Christmas Carols led by a 
guest organ player (William Cudmore) and 
pianist (Eileen Straub). William Cudmore 
has played for the Woo Sox. Eileen Straub 
is the church’s Minister of Music. We will 
have activities for the kids and the singing 
of seasonal songs. The event will be capped 
by the eating of cookies and the drink-
ing of punch. All are invited! For more 
information, please call the church office at 
508-234-8220.

SATURDAY, DECEMBER 7
• The 2024 Sutton Chain of Lights will Take 
Place this year from 10 am to 4 pm
Spend a day with your family and friends at 
the Town of Sutton’s Annual  Holiday Chain 
of Lights Event. Free trolleys and buses will 
transport visitors over rolling countryside to 
participating locations throughout historic 
Sutton.  Farms, unique specialty stores, 

church fairs, and area businesses welcome 
the holidays with musical entertainment, 
children’s activities, food, fun and Holiday 
characters.  Route  information, maps, 
location descriptions and brochures are 
available at www.suttonlights.com

THIRD WEDNESDAY OF EACH MONTH
• Coin Show at the VFW Post 1385. 13 Cross 
Road, Uxbridge. 3-7 p.m. Free Admission, 
Free Appraisals

HAPPENINGS!
continued from page 14

Gary Brogna
Owner / Technician

MA & CT State Certified
Fully Licensed and Insured

508-248-1800
email: pestbdead@yahoo.com

108 Main Street
Webster, MA 01570

Your Local 
Commercial & Residential

Pest Control Experts!
FREELANCE 

WRITERS NEEDED! 
Do you have a talent for engaging writ-

ing that informs and inspires? 
We are looking for a local interested in 

telling stories important to the area. 
If so, Our Town Publishing wants you to 
join our team of dedicated journalists.

RESPONSIBILITIES:
• Research and write compelling news stories, features, and columns
• Cover local events, government meetings, and community happenings
• Conduct interviews and develop sources within the community
• Collaborate with editors and other writers to meet deadlines and ensure high-
quality content
• Adapt to digital and print formats, contributing to our online presence

QUALIFICATIONS:
• Proven writing experience, preferably in journalism or related field
• Strong research, interviewing, and storytelling skills
• Ability to meet tight deadlines and manage multiple assignments
• Excellent grammar, punctuation, and attention to detail
• Familiarity with AP style is a plus
• Ability to work independently and as part of a team
• Knowledge of the local area is highly desirable

If interested, please submit writing 
samples to proy@yankeeshopper.net

THURSDAY IS....THURSDAY IS....

7-9 PM!7-9 PM!

Sunday Football Sunday Football 

Kitchen open 1-6  Kitchen open 1-6  
Speciality AppetizersSpeciality Appetizers

Every Friday Every Friday 

7:30pm-12am7:30pm-12am

Live Bands Live Bands 
Every Friday 7-10Every Friday 7-10

MEAT RAFFLE
EVERY SATURDAY

12:30 -4pm - 6 tables
Don’t Be A Chicken. There’s A Lot At Steak.

American Legion
Chester P. Tuttle Post  279 

ALL Are Welcome! 

Membership Not Required!
Monday - Saturday: 11:00-1:00    Sunday: 11:30-close

Tiny Tim’s at the Tuttle 
serving food Tues - Fri: 11:00-8:00; Sat. 4:00-8:00
Sun: 1:00-6:00 - Monday the kitchen only is closed

 88 Bancroft St., Auburn, MA 01501

October 25 
The Ed Sullivans

Phone: (508) 832-2701      
For Hall Reservations: (508)-721-5142

or email TinyTimsCatering@gmail.com

        It’sHappening
                   in

Now is the Time to Experience Nature

Over 100 choices beckon you outside in the 
fresh air! Blossom with friends & family on 
guided walks, hikes, pedals, paddles, runs, 
events and more.

www.thelastgreenvalley.org
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NEW BOILER INSTALLS 
• Crown Boilers
• Williamson Furnaces
• Oil Tank Installs

FOR ALL YOUR FUEL NEEDS

A Full Service Oil Company
24-Hour Emergency Service

ALL NEW 
INSTALLS COME WITH 

A 3 YEAR PARTS 
AND LABOR WARRANTY, 

AS WELL AS THE 
MANUFACTURERS 

WARRANTY.

WWW.LMTOIL.COM • WE DO ONLINE ORDERING

We do NOT 
Sell Biofuel!
Which will help prevent
 system breakdowns.

Central air conditioning 
and ductless mini splits

HELP WANTED - 
Class B CDL driver with air brake, tanker and hazmat 

endorsements. Must have DOT Medical Card. 

508-865-4193 • WWW.ALSRUBBISH.COM 

Al’s RUBBISH & CONTAINER 

FREE DROP 
OFF AND

 PICK UP!

556 Central Turnpike, Sutton, MA 01590
Phone: (508) 865-4193

Website: www.alsrubbish.com
E-Mail: alsrubbish@gmail.com

Al’s Rubbish ProvidesAl’s Rubbish Provides
• Dumpster Rental Services 7 Days• Dumpster Rental Services 7 Days
• All Rentals Include • All Rentals Include 
    Drop Off and Pick Up    Drop Off and Pick Up
• No Hidden Fees• No Hidden Fees
• Estate Clean Outs• Estate Clean Outs
• Furniture/Appliance• Furniture/Appliance
• We Recycle• We Recycle  

Serving the Serving the 
Blackstone ValleyBlackstone Valley

and the Surrounding Townsand the Surrounding Towns
 in Worcester County in Worcester County

Support Support 
Local Small Local Small 

BusinessBusiness

DUMPSTER DUMPSTER 
RENTAL SPECIAL!RENTAL SPECIAL!

SUTTON, MILLBURY, AUBURN, SUTTON, MILLBURY, AUBURN, 
OXFORD, WEBSTER, WHITINSVILLE, OXFORD, WEBSTER, WHITINSVILLE, 

NORTHBRIDGE and GRAFTONNORTHBRIDGE and GRAFTON

10 yard    $350      10 yard    $350      
15 yard    $450    15 yard    $450    
20 yard    $60020 yard    $600

WE ARE LOOKING 
FOR JUNK CARS

Terry Burke DOTSON
Announces State Representative Candidacy

\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\
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 I have a  “100% ATTENDANCE RECORD”  serving “33 YEARS” 
with HONOR in the military reserve thru deployment at Bagram AFB in 
Afghanistan, in the Army National Guard, Air Force Reserve, Navy Reserve, 
and Marine Corps.
 Presently, I’m in the Auburn Vietnam Veterans of America, Oxford Memorial 
Honor Guard, and Millbury’s VFW, American Legion, and Veterans Council.
 I was a military instructor/trainer, and full-time public-school teacher.  
In my last 5 years, I worked with high school students having learning chal-
lenges. My daughter is a Doctor of Physical Therapy in a local hospital. 
 Over the last “30 YEARS”,  I was elected and served 5 times  on 
Millbury’s Planning Board. I also served on  the Local Housing Partnership, 
Ponds and Lakes Commission, Master Plan Committees, Fair Housing Committee, EMF Study 
Committee (electromagnetic fields), Youth Commission, Water Study Committee, and CMRPC 
Planning Board delegate (Central Mass Regional Planning Commission). 
 I know how to create PERMANENT AFFORDABLE HOUSING. 
 I OPPOSE THE COMMONWEALTH’S MBTA AND EXCESSORY DWELLING UNIT 
MANDATES that would force towns to change their zoning laws to what the state wants, not 
what the towns’ citizens want. 

I SUPPORT:I SUPPORT:
•Law and Order
•Detain those Arrested until Court Hearing
•Full Police Funding
•Second Amendment
•Different Drivers’ Licenses for Non-citizens
•No Voting for Non-citizens
•Voting Reform 

•Reduced and Frozen Real Estate Taxes 
 for Senior Citizens and Disabled Veterans 
•Reduced Student Loan Interest Rates
 •No Free Public Education for 
  Non-citizens after 12th Grade 
•Affordable Housing using Town Assets
•Free online ESL courses

As an “INDEPENDENT” I will “NOT ACCEPT” money 
from any person or organization.

 Want to  HELP  me? “DO SOMETHING!”  
Ask  10 PEOPLE  to vote for me.

Paid for by the Dotson Committee 

Paid Political Advertisement


